City Council Minutes
January 20, 2014

The following are subject to modification and are not official minutes until approved by the Governing Body.

CITY OF COLWICH, KANSAS

CITY ADMINISTRATIVE CENTER

310 S. 2ND STREET

REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING

JANUARY 20, 2014
7:00 P.M.

1. CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth on Monday, January 20, 2014 at 7:00 p.m. called the regular monthly meeting of the Colwich City Council to order. 
ATTENDANCE
Present were Mayor Terrence D. Spexarth, Councilmembers Cheryl Reichenberger, Sharon Scroggins, Mike Kraus, Daniel Thurnau and Chase Blasi.
Staff members present were Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney; Mark Hinkle, Chief of Police; Brad Banz, Fire Chief; William Gondoly, Interim Public Works Superintendent, Ben Mabry, City Engineer and Diana Brooks, City Clerk.
PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Mayor Spexarth led the audience, staff and Council in the Pledge of Allegiance.  Mayor Spexarth amended the agenda to add item F under Purchase Request and Items Needing Council Action to add discussion of insurance with Tony Madrigal.

2.
NOTICES AND COMMUNICATIONS
Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk read a thank you note from Nancy Maus thanking Council for their gift and retirement dinner given in honor of her retirement.
3.
CITIZEN COMMENTS
There were no citizen comments
4.
PURCHASE REQUESTS AND ITEMS NEEDING COUNCIL ACTION
A. Review of the request to consider a proposal from AT&T to rent space on the water tower for an antenna
Ms. Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk reviewed a proposal from AT&T to rent space on the water tower for an antenna suggesting a monthly rental fee of $500 per month for a 30-year period with a 10% increase every five years.  Ms. Brooks reviewed the research from other cities showing rental fees ranging between: $150 per month to $2,149 per month and suggested asking $1,500 for a term of 30- years with a 10% increase every five years.
Councilman Blasi moved that the Council direct the City Clerk to negotiate with AT&T for $1,500 a month for a 30-year period with a 10% increase every five years and go no lower than $1,000 per month or bring the proposal to the Council at the next meeting.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
B.
Review of the request to transfer telephone and internet services to Cox Communications


Ms. Brooks informed the Council that due to AT&T significantly increasing the cost of telephone and DSL service with poor quality of internet connection she solicited a bid from Cox Communications for telephone and internet services. Cox’s bid resulted in a decrease in the overall cost for telephone, internet services and a new telephone system.

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve transferring the service from AT&T to Cox Communication as presented in the bid.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion. Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
C.
Review of the request to consider adoption of a new resident homebuyers incentive agreement and a new business incentive agreement


Ms. Brooks reviewed the work done by Councilwoman Reichenberger and herself to develop a marketing strategy for the City. She stated they unofficially labeled this “The year of the business”.  


Ms. Brooks highlighted their efforts to market existing homes for sale on the website, the incentive package developed to provide two months free utilities, school fees, and if applicable, the post office box fee reimbursed.  She suggested providing a ten-year tax abatement of the City’s portion of property taxes for the new business owner constructing a commercial building, and for a first time business giving them two months credit on utilities furnished by the city and if applicable one year’s rental of a post office box.

There was discussion to offer the first time home buyer incentive a $50 gift certificate to local businesses in lieu of school fees, give new commercial construction five-years instead of ten-years in tax abatement and on the first time businesses require six months of continuous business before receiving two months of utilities.


Councilwoman Scroggins moved that the Council approve the first time homebuyers with the change of $50 gift card to a local business or school fees and everything else as is with the requirement of existing businesses having a six-month continuous business clause added before providing two months utilities.  Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
D.
Discussion of the annual transfers


Ms. Brooks reviewed the amount of expenditure authority allowed to be transferred to reserve accounts and cautioned the Council members that should they decided to transfer all the expenditure authority it would leave $107,000 in cash to carry over in the General Fund for 2014.


There was extensive discussion on the need to transfer funds to the well house construction, the amount to dedicate to mowers and building expansion.  Chief Brad Banz, Fire Chief requested the Council transfer $2,300 from the remaining expenditure authority to cover the purchase of two valves and the cost to repair the squad.


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council transfer money for the lift stations at $20,000, building expansion at $10,000 and mowers at $10,000 and the well house construction at $5,000 and $2,300 from the FD remaining budget.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-1 with Councilwoman Scroggins voting nay. 
E.
Review of the request to approve a five-year service agreement with Foley Equipment Co. to service the generators


Mayor Spexarth presented a five-year service agreement with Foley Equipment for the six generators in the City and introduced a representative from Foley Equipment. He explained the agreement would lock in the service fee for a five-year period at a discounted labor rate and stated that the agreement did not cover emergency calls.

Councilwoman Reichenberger moved that the Council approve the five-year service agreement for the six generators with Foley Equipment.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion. Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
F.
Discussion of insurance brokerage services – Tony Madrigal, Madrigal and Welch


Mayor Spexarth stated that an agent wanted to quote the City’s insurance coverage and talked to the City Clerk who signed a quote approval letter. The insurance industry however does not work in a normal bidding setting.  Mayor Spexarth explained that if you have a broker and another broker wants to quote your coverage, and solicits bids on your behalf the new broker blocks your broker from soliciting bids from the companies he chose to solicit.  Mayor Spexarth stated he rescinded the quote approval letter and the other agent wanted to know if Council would let his company quote the City’s coverage.  


Mayor Spexarth stated that Madrigal and Welch had been the City’s broker for the past 10 plus years, had had no problem with them, the City Clerk was happy with them, and questioned if the Council wanted to change brokers or keep Madrigal and Welch as their broker.

Mr. Tony Madrigal, Madrigal and Welch, confirmed the Mayor’s summary of the industry standards and he highlighted the two most important coverage’s being the linebacker policy covering the Council and Planning Commission and the liability insurance for the Police Department.  He recommended EMC as the City’s insurance provider due to their longevity insuring cities across Kansas but stated he would bid the coverage and compare an independent company versus EMC to assure the City would get the same coverage across the board.


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council reaffirm the City’s partnership with Madrigal and Welch designating them as the City’s broker.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion. Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0.    
5.
CONSENT AGENDA
A.
Approval of minutes of the December 16, 2013 regular Council meeting 

B.
Approval of the minutes of the December 18, 2013 special Council meeting

C.
Appropriations Ordinance Nos. 13-12-02, 2013 year end and 14-01-01

D.
Approval of the December financial reports

Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council approve the consent agenda items A-D.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote, the motion was approved 5-0.
6.
COMMITTEE REPORTS – Read and file
A.
Heritage Festival

Ms. Mary Ann Morrison, Chairperson, stated that a meeting would be held on Wednesday the 22nd at the City Building.
B.
Park Committee


Councilwoman Scroggins presented a proposal for a grant for park benches using the same company and grant as was used for the existing  benches in Colwich Memorial Park.  She stated that Ms. Stephanie Guy wrote the grant and there was discussion regarding what could be included as an in-kind match and what construction costs would be covered under the grant.


Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve 8 park benches through the waste tire grant for an amount up to $2,000. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilwoman Scroggins presented three bids for 14 trashcans at $99.50 each through Northern Tool for Veterans and Memorial Parks.  There was discussion regarding the placement of the bins in Veterans and Memorial Park and whether another option may be more appropriate.


Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council approve up to $200 for the purchase of two bins for evaluation and up to an additional $1,200 if the Park Committee and the Public Works Director feel they will be appropriate. Councilwoman Reichenberger second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 4-1 with Councilman Blasi voting nay.  


Councilwoman Scroggins suggested purchasing five (5) custom made metal benches manufactured in Andale for Veterans Park each having a different military emblem.  It was suggested to check with the High School to see if they could construct the benches.


Concerns were expressed regarding the trees planted on the south side of the sidewalk along 53rd St in Memorial Park being in the road right-of-way.  Councilwoman Scroggins stated that the trees were decorative and would not get very big.

7.
DEPARTMENT HEAD REPORTS

A.
City Engineer – Mr. Ben Mabry, City Engineer, stated that FEMA was updating the flood insurance maps and that he would be attending a meeting on January 23rd at Sedgwick County Public Works.

Mr. Mabry stated that he had discussed mapping updates with the City Clerk and would bring a proposal to the February meeting.


Councilman Kraus questioned if other cities saw the same types of waterline breaks as the City of Colwich.  Mr. Mabry stated he did not think the City should be seeing the types of breaks given the nature of the HDP pipes.  Mayor Spexarth stated that mechanical seal seemed to be working to seal the leaks.
B.
Library – Ms. Joanna Kraus presented the monthly report. She stated that the annual citywide garage sale would be April 26th.  Mayor Spexarth asked if the annual cleanup was still wanted the week after the garage sale.  The consensus of the Council was to schedule the cleanup.
C.
Fire – Chief Banz presented the monthly report and stated that the alignment corrected the problem with the squad. 
D.
Public Works –William Gondoly, Interim Public Works Superintendent presented the monthly report. 
E.
Police Department – Police Chief Mark Hinkle presented the monthly report.   Councilwoman Reichenberger questioned the hiring of a part-time police officer. Chief Hinkle stated he had received six application to date.
F.
City Attorney – Mr. Stanley Juhnke, City Attorney, had nothing to report.  
G.
City Clerk - Ms. Brooks presented the monthly report and offered to begin working on annexation by contacting property owners.  Mayor Spexarth stated that the 48th St Cr property owners were going to meet to discuss annexation.  The consensus of the Council was to let the City Clerk move forward with annexation.

Councilman Blasi suggested having the City Clerk contact the railroad and see if they would consider improving the crossing on N. Colorado.

8.
GOVERNING BODY COMMENTS
Councilman Kraus questioned the number of candidates signed up for the election.  Ms. Brooks stated four: Terry Spexarth for Mayor, Pam Winegarner, Angela Banz, and Stephanie Guy for Council.  Councilwoman Scroggins questioned how Ms. Banz could run due to her husband being on the Fire Department.  Mr. Juhnke stated there was no statute stating she could not run she would have to abstain from decisions dealing with the Fire Department.
Councilwoman Scroggins stated she attended the mental health seminar and found it to be very beneficial and highly advised people to attend future meetings.

Mayor Spexarth stated that an invoice for membership dues had been received from the REAP organization and after discussing the matter with the City Clerk felt the money would be better spent if it were applied to the K-96 Corridor Association.  Councilman Thurnau asked staff to contact K-96 Corridor to assist in promoting the incentives on their website. 

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve not renewing the REAP membership and apply those funds to the K-96 Corridor Association dues. Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
12.
EXECUTIVE SESSION – if needed
Mayor Spexarth moved that the Council recess to executive session for ten minutes for the discussion of non-elected personnel to include everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Attorney, City Clerk and William Gondoly.
Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council recess to executive session for ten minutes for the discussion of non-elected personnel to include everyone at the table being the Mayor, Council, City Attorney, City Clerk and William Gondoly beginning at 9:27 p.m.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilman Kraus moved that the Council recess out of executive session at 9:38 p.m.  Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
Councilman Thurnau moved that the Council return to open session at 9:38 p.m.  Councilman Kraus second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 

Councilman Blasi moved that the Council approve Derek Brenner as a part-time public works employee at $10.00 an hour with a possible raise in 90 days.  Councilman Thurnau second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion was approved 5-0. 
13.
ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business, Councilman Kraus moved for adjournment at 9:40 p.m. Councilwoman Scroggins second the motion.  Upon a call vote the motion carried 5-0.

Respectfully submitted

Diana K. Brooks, City Clerk
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